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	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member

Bill Stephen – Midlothian

Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire
Graeme Chalmers – Aberdeen City

Jane Jackson – Falkirk

John Jackson - Falkirk

Jonathan Kitching – Aberdeen City

Liz Brookes – East Lothian
Mike Taveren – Dumfries and Galloway
Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager
Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City

Rona Young – Argyll and Bute

Willie White – East Ayrshire 

Speakers:

Christopher Johnson, Head of Education and Training and Nina Saunders, Quality Improvement Officer and Lead on GoMTB at Cycling Scotland
Andy Murray, Head of Coaching and Development at Scottish Canoe Association and 

Lee Pooley, Head of Qualifications and Coaching at British Canoeing

George McEwan, Executive Officer at Mountain Training Scotland

	Andrew Bradshaw – Edinburgh

Chris Jex – Orkney 
Dave Girling – Perth College

Dave Horrocks – Moray

Derek Napier – Dundee 
Des Bagshaw – SCIS
Frances Kelly – HSE

Gavin Brebner – Angus
Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders
Imogen Furlong - Highland

Isi Oakley – Western Isles

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS

John Hamilton – SAAF

John Lewis – West Lothian

Mike Brady – South Lanarkshire

Natalie White – Easy Ayrshire
Paul Stark – West Lothian

Pete Richardson – Shetland
Rosamund Rodriguez – East Renfrewshire

Simon Beames – University of Edinburgh

Tim Pickering – Western Isles



	Minutes of the SAPOE AGM 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising
Jonathan Kitching and Jane Jackson were in the chair. The minutes from the last meeting were accepted as accurate. They were proposed by Alan Smith and seconded by Cliff Smith.
Actions carried forward from previous meeting
 
· ACTION: Follow-up the comment that the SQA have been consulting with the IOL


· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested

· ACTION: Driver Certificate of Professional Competence (CPC). Write a summary of the driver regulations for driving minibuses

· ACTION: Agenda item for the next meeting – What should SAPOE do next? Can we produce a plan to take forward the findings from Tim Stott’s presentation?

	Gordon

Willie W

Mike, Derek and Alan

Derek



	2
	HSE and AALS

Not able to attend due to other commitments.

· ACTION: Send an e-mail to Jane Campbell Morrison to let her know that her contributions to SAPOE meetings are greatly valued and that everyone looks forward to seeing her at the next meeting


	Natalie P

	3i
	Chair’s Report and Licensing in Scotland
Update from Gordon via e-mail.
An email was sent in July to HSE, SAAF, and Scottish Government expressing concern that the HSE Board was recommended to pursue Option 3 by HSE at the June meeting. Gordon also asked if SAAF and Scottish Government would vocalise support for the Scottish Adventure Industry in their desire to retain licensing, as now displayed in 3 separate surveys/reviews.

The return email from Frances Kelly (HSE) as well as information on the HSE website indicated more time had been given to HSE/UKAIG to develop answers to questions the HSE Board had around a voluntary scheme. The next HSE Board meeting on this matter is on September 12th. 

There has been no response from SAAF or Scottish Government. 

Gordon followed up with thanks for the email but continued to raise concerns about the overall review process and the apparent disregard for HSE’s own criteria of UK wide industry support as well as UK wide Home Nation support being critical to Option 3 being considered, and again asked SAAF and Scottish Government to vocalise their position prior to any decision being made by HSE Board. No response has been received yet.

The UKAIG meeting will be on 14th September in Manchester and the indication is that HSE will feedback to UKAIG as to direction of travel, as this will be after the HSE Board meeting.

· ACTION: Attend the UKAIG meeting
Points raised during the discussion:

· SAPOE need to be represented at the UKAIG meeting 

· Should someone go with Gordon – AS, MT, DH?
· Will Option 2 be given more time?

· SAAF usually put forward a view on matters that will affect the Scottish adventure activities industry but why not now?

· HSE stated when they came to the SAPOE meeting that Option 3 had not been chosen but the team in favour of this option keeps being given more time

· Scottish Government should filter out the Scottish results and approve their own providers. It needs to be made clear to SAPOE Reps what this means for schools in their LA’s
· Very concerned about a potential move to a non-statutory system, as 32 variations would be the result. 
· Wouldn’t support a non-statutory system

· Want to employ staff with the correct qualifications to deliver adventure activities but who would hold the responsibility if a non-statutory scheme was in place

· ACTION: Give Gordon a statement to take to the meeting that states that Option 3 is highly unlikely to lead to a unified UK model, which was one of the HSE’s initial criteria, and that SAPOE and Scottish LA’s have been expressing concern about the idea of a non-statutory scheme for over a year now

	Gordon
Jane Jackson to call Gordon to discuss



	3ii
	Chair’s Report

This was covered during the discussion on licensing.


	

	3iii
	Secretary’s Report
Nothing to report.

	

	3iv
	Treasurer’s Report (Alan Smith)
Information on the income / outgoings for the last year was shared and then the following points were raised during discussion:
· What is SAPOE spending money on?

· Previously, had discussions about funding a training course
· Previously, had discussions about funding a paid position

· Previously, had discussions about paying SAPOE Reps for time spent on running training and developing GOT toolkit material

· Education Scotland is employing ~60+ people at the moment. Should we suggest part funding another OL role?

· ACTION: Give a summary of the last 5 years of income / ongoing and balance at the AGM


· ACTION: Give a summary of the last 10 years of SAPOE achievements at the AGM (from Chair’s letters)

· ACTION: Revisit the topic of what money should be spent after these two presentations have been given

	Alan
Gordon

Exec

	3v
	Going Out There (Jane Jackson)

Website 

A budget of £9000 has been agreed by Scottish Government to cover work completed on the website to date and £2500 / year for future upkeep. A time-scale for claiming the payments has been agreed and Alan will claim the first payment soon. A steering group will be set up to agree future updates to the document and SAPOE will take the lead on this.
Overseas toolkit
Six new toolkit documents have been loaded on the website. Three more need to be completed.  

· ACTION: Send information to Natalie P
Ideas for new toolkit documents

Two ideas were suggested:

· Could a document be hosted on the GOT website with an NGB qualification matrix?

· Edinburgh City Council is updating OL policies. Would other LA’s like to share the work?

· ACTION: Create a proposal for a piece of work to develop a new toolkit documents that include an NGB qualification matrix 
App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.

· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 


	Jane 
Exec and Jane

Jane

	3vi
	Training (Liz Brookes)
a. OEAP

The OEAP have revamped their system and SAPOE members who have attended course director training no longer have access to OLC / EVC resources and courses cannot be advertised on the OEAP website. Liz is trying to resolve this.

OLC course director training can still be run but attendees are no longer being logged by the OEAP. 

b. EVC Refresher 
The next course will be run in November. Liz will set a date and send reminders to those who need to attend.
c. OLC and EVC Course Director 

Courses will be run in November if there is sufficient interest.
· ACTION: Resend e-mail asking for expressions of interest

· ACTION: Urgent need to clarify how the LA providing the staff to run the training with be paid for the staff member’s time
d. NEBOSH 
The course that Liz was planning to attend in October was cancelled.
e. Lyon Equip Courses:
Liz was asked for feedback on the 1 day ‘PPE User Checks for the Adventure Activities Sector’ course. She thought it was very good and suitable for anyone working with PPE but best for those with some industry knowledge.
f. SAPOE Lead Teacher courses
The SAPOE ‘Taking Learning Outdoors’ courses have not been rolled out within LA’s as was hoped. The following points were raised in discussion:

· Courses have been delivered to rural schools but the focus was on outdoor PE

· No capacity to deliver

· Forestry Commission have money to provide courses for free

· Schools are picking providers without having any evidence of the quality of course / training that will be provided

· Courses by SAPOE to train practitioners might be more useful

East Ayrshire is running courses for Primary, Secondary and ASN. 
· ACTION: Post the dates of East Ayrshire’s course on the website and Twitter

· ACTION: Send an e-mail to find out whether Train the Trainer courses or Practitioners courses would be of interest and what locations would be best
g. Brilliant Residentials
· ACTION: Deliver a taster session for Brilliant Residentials at a future SAPOE meeting


h. Other training actions

· ACTION: Investigate whether an article could be published in TESS about teacher training for Outdoor Learning that is offered by SAPOE and LA’s

	Natalie P
Exec
Natalie P
Natalie P
Natalie W
Natalie W



	3vii
	Raising Attainment: PEF and other funded projects
The following positive feedback was provided:
· Last year the centre had its busiest ever year hosting PEF-funded study weekends. This year, bookings are a little lower as schools have been told they are not allowed to spend PEF money on residential trips
· Overwhelmed with interest

· Outdoor learning service was popular with upper primary and secondary nurture groups for multi-day programmes

· Lots of nurture groups have been established. Money is being spent on training, equipment and instructor time

· Numbers up busier than ever

· Very busy, can’t staff all the requests

· Attainment Challenge funding has been used to provide strategic support. Getting requests for training of staff, classroom assistants and support workers. Have been able to create two permanent posts for OL teachers
· Getting bits and pieces of work. Money is being spent on provision and some training of teachers

· Could SAPOE try to improve links between LA outdoor centres

The following concerns were raised:

· One LA closed its outdoor learning service this summer
· Doesn’t feel like central education officers know how PEF money is being spent
· Not being strategically managed

Outdoor Provision for Early Years

Scottish Government’s target of increasing free Early Years provision and childcare to 1140 hours per year was discussed and the following points were raised:

· East Ayrshire are planning to trial an outdoor nursery and are looking at using private estate land

· Argyll & Bute are planning to do half the delivery outside. Detailed plans are still being worked on

· Concerns about the impact on local parks due to increased usage

· Midlothian has employed a Principal Teacher in Outdoor Learning for Early Years and is looking at three locations with rangers. First Aid training for staff is underway

· Inspiring Scotland has been given funding to provide consultancy to eight local authorities. Rachel Cowper is leading an initiative called Thrive Outdoors. Karen Quinn from the Care Inspectorate has been seconded to work alongside Rachel

· Would be good to have a speaker at a future meeting to talk about outdoors and early years in a local authority nursery

· ACTION: Invite Rachel Cowper and Karen Quinn to the next SAPOE meeting to talk about early years and the outdoors


· ACTION: Invite Argyll & Bute, Highland, and the PT in outdoor learning from Midlothian to the next SAPOE meeting to talk about early years and the outdoors


· ACTION: Willie would like job descriptions for Outdoor Learning Early Years workers 


	Willie
Natalie P and Bill
Everyone



	3viii
	Feedback from Perth UHI on the Outdoor Learning degree course (Dave Girling via e-mail)

“The degree is going from strength to strength. We now have a second year at Perth College UHI and a first year cohort at both Perth and Inverness College UHI.
 
Our students are school leavers, already work in the sector, changing to work in the sector from other professions, international students or mature students and are predominantly now working in the sector while they study. We also have a near 50/50 gender split which I am really happy with.
 
The first years will continue to have four practical modules in year one, covering: Canyoning, gorge walking, coasteering, kayak, canoe, summer and winter hillwalking, skiing and climbing alongside safe practice and looking at personal ethics, philosophy of outdoor use, imagination, creativity and learning through an outdoor setting.
 
The new year two includes: Nature and Outdoor Learning, The Outdoor Classroom (in its true sense, not a classroom outside), Psychology and Coaching, Facilitation and Reviewing and Residential Outdoor Education.
 
For the Outdoor Classroom module students need to volunteer in an educational setting (centre / school) and work with professionals to devise implement and evaluate a school topic using outdoor education / learning. If any SAPOE colleagues would be keen / happy / tolerate our students to volunteer with their service (over the next 3+ months) It would be great to chat. 
· ACTION: Contact Dave Girling to discuss hosting students for a short placement
	SAPOE Reps and centre managers



	3ix
	Website and Communication (Natalie Polack)

The website hosting was up for renewal and the quote from the hosting company was much higher than last year. Ron, the website developer, has decided to start offering hosting and so the SAPOE website has been moved to his hosting account. The cost will be included as part of the monthly maintenance payment.


	

	3x
	NGB Reports and Questions 

Cycling UK (Cliff Smith)
Cliff has arranged an orientation course with Cycling UK for 29 – 30th September at Bangholm Outdoor Centre. He has 19 people from 11 LA’s booked onto the course. Cycling UK is willing to run another course in Spring 2019 or to train some SAPOE Reps to deliver the training. Each participant on the September course will get an action plan and will be able deliver training once their actions have been completed.

Cliff requested that his title be changed to ‘SAPOE Rep for all Cycling NGB’s’ and this was agreed by the meeting. 

Snowsport Scotland

Jane provided feedback from Drew. The ASL course is under threat. It has been proposed that the teaching element be removed. Drew plus SAPOE Reps from Falkirk, East Ayrshire, East Lothian and Scottish Borders are all supportive of keeping the teaching element.
Gordon had a telephone call with Iain Ramsay-Clapham. No changes to the Alpine Ski Leader are planned for the next 12 – 24 months. A consultation has recently started aims to create a UK wide non-BASI qualification system that suits all parties. Wider concerns were discussed around what happens after Brexit in relation to any SSS, SSE, or BASI qualifications being recognised outside the UK. Iain will use SAPOE as a sounding board going forward, to help understand the needs and wants of the Scottish local authorities in the context of teachers leading and coaching snowsports activity.

· ACTION: Invite Iain to speak at a future meeting

National Access Forum (Jonathan Kitching)

Jonathan is happy to continue as the SAPOE Rep. The forum is having a meeting on educational resources on 28th September

· ACTION: Send e-mail to see if someone can attend, as Jonathan is not available


	Natalie P

Alan / John J


	4
	Suggestions for next AGM

A poll of SAPOE members was carried out to get feedback on the idea of a joint meeting with AHOEC. 80% of those who replied were in favour of a joint conference. This would mean that the SAPOE meeting in March 2019 would be a one day event and the November conference would be a 2 day event.

The next meeting for the AHOEC working group will be on 6th September and the AHOEC Exec meeting will be on 26th November 2018. 

· ACTION: Get confirmation at the meeting that AHOEC are happy with a joint meeting


	Neil

	5
	New British Canoeing Paddlesport Instructor award

– Andy Murray , Head of Coaching, SCA and Lee Pooley, British Canoeing
Andy and Lee gave a presentation on the new awards and how they align / differ from UKCC awards. 

Several awards were discussed including Leadership Awards such as the Paddlesport Leader; Safety Awards; Instructor Awards such as the Paddlesport Instructor; and Personal Performance Awards. All awards and pathways have been designed with the paddler in mind and information will be published on 26th September 2018. Lots of information and e-learning tools will be available on the website.
The following points were raised during discussion: 

· SCA are open to discussions about collaborative projects

· Q: Is there a table showing how the new qualifications relate to the old ones?
· A: Yes, will send a link

· Q: Is there any feedback about ‘remote supervision’ for water based expeditions. The DofE expect this but the SCA insurance doesn’t tie in with this

· A: Waiting for wording from the insurance company about remote supervision and then will reply
Andy shared the following links after the meeting:
British Canoeing Pathway Tool 

British Canoeing Awarding Body website
British Canoeing Environmental Definitions and Deployment guidance
SCA Course Provider Directory 
British Canoeing - new Personal Performance Awards and Paddlesport Instructor
Andy and Lee’s presentation is available on the SAPOE website.

	

	6
	Update on Bikeability Scotland training and Go Mountain bike programme

– Christopher Johnson, Cycling Scotland

Christopher gave a presentation about the Bikeability scheme, which is offered by 29 LA’s. Only 42% of primary schools offer the Level 2 on-road training. The scheme is too dependent upon key individuals and there is a high turnover of trainers. The plan is to move to a new volunteer supported model with 2 experienced people working with 1 teacher or parent for each class of 30 children.
Christopher is open to receiving feedback about opportunities and threats and the following points were raised in discussion:

· One SAPOE Rep is responsible for Bikeability and has a tutor. Numbers are up for Level 2 and secondary school pupils are helping to deliver Level 1

· Could link to DofE

· Q: Another SAPOE Rep has a tutor and 4 instructors and 140 schools to cover. Is there funding available to pay instructors?

· A: There is some funding available and the initial aim is to get from 42%  up to 50%

· Q: Is there any funding for bikes and helmets?

· A: There is some funding for bikes but the priority is to get schools offering the Level 2 courses

· Q: Is there any funding for Go MTB

· A: Not at the moment

· Promotion of linked pathways for Bikeability, GoMTB and other awards might be worthwhile
Christopher’s presentation is available on the SAPOE website.

	

	7
	Update on training and awards from Mountain Training Scotland

– George McEwan, MTS Executive Officer
George gave a presentation on the updates that have been made to the training and awards on offer by www.mountain-training.org The relaunch of the existing qualifications took place in April 2018 and the new awards will be launched in January 2019.
Two awards that were discussed in detail were:

· Indoor Climbing Assistant: This award would enable someone to be in a support role and might be of interest to volunteers, teachers, junior coaches, parents

· Rock Climbing Development Instructor: This award is for teaching lead climbing in a single pitch environment
George’s presentation is available on the SAPOE website.

	

	8
	AOB

a. Kelly Kettle incident

· ACTION: Circulate the report
b. Outdoor Health Workshop

There will be an Outdoor Health Workshop in Stirling on 2nd October 2019. SAPOE have been invited to send attendees and / or submit topics for discussion. Cliff and Alan may attend.

· ACTION: Attendees to let Natalie P know, so a slot to feedback to the next SAPOE meeting can be added to the agenda

c. Vote of thanks to Jonathan

Jonathan is retiring and Jane gave a vote of thanks to Jonathan for his many years of service to SAPOE and for retaining a sense of humour throughout! Jonathan will continue to attend SAPOE meetings as an Honorary member.
d. Trampoline Parks

Cliff and Andrew have looked at the accident data available and have a guidance paper.

· ACTION: Check whether this paper has can be shared with SAPOE Reps

e. GDPR and Medical forms

SAPOE Reps were asked to share how their LA’s are dealing with paper copies and computer copies of medical forms provided for excursions now that GDPR is in place.

· ACTION: Give and update on the City of Edinburgh system 
	Natalie P

Everyone

Cliff

Cliff


	
	Dates of meetings and events for 2017 / 2018

Tuesday 4th December 2018 at Glasgow City Chambers
Thursday 14th March 2019


	


8

